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MINUTES
Business Meeting
Sanbornton Planning Board
Meeting Date and Time: Thursday, September 3, 2015 at 7:00 PM
Meeting Place: Town Offices, 573 Sanborn Road, Sanbornton, N.H. 

The regular meeting was called to order by Planning Board Chair, Evelyn Auger at 7:03 p.m.   

Roll Call
Regular Members present: Don Bormes, Dick Gardner, Evelyn Auger, 

and Selectman Johnny Van Tassel 
Alternate Members present: Justin Barriault

Regular Members absent: Will Ellis
                       
Alternate Members absent: Carmine Cioffi, Gail Morrison, and Jody Slack


Others present at the meeting: Town Planner, Bob Ward

Seating of Alternates for absent Regular Members – Justin Barriault for Will Ellis
Review & Approval of draft PB minutes of 5/21/15 – Don Bormes made a motion to approve the draft meeting minutes of 8/20/2015 as submitted. Dick Gardner seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  
New Business
a. Welcome new SPB secretary 
b. Review of Zoning Ordinance, Article 4, former Section Q re: senior housing

Evelyn Auger brought a copy of Gilford’s Senior Housing Ordinance to use as a reference for updating Sanbornton’s own ordinance. Dick Gardner asked if there are many pieces that would not be covered in regular housing ordinances. Evelyn Auger responded that some would overlap, but that the wording on this document needs to be specific to senior housing, as that is what the warrant article has tasked the Board with doing.
Dick Gardner asked if the Board should be putting the effort into updating the senior housing ordinance given that the current housing market and economy is so different from where it was when the ordinance was first drafted. Evelyn Auger noted that the economy is not static and that it could always change, but no matter the state of the economy, there still needs be an ordinance on the books that is specific to senior housing. 

Dick Gardner commented that the Planning Board needs to identify specific zoning districts where senior housing would be allowed. Don Bormes stated that location is very important for senior housing particularly easy access and proximity to police, fire and ambulance.
The Board read through each segment of Sanbornton’s current senior housing ordinance to decide what wording needs to be changed, removed, or amended. The Board discussed the wording in the Purpose of the ordinance, and agreed that most of the existing wording is redundant and can be removed. Dick Gardner also stated that “handicapped/disabled persons”, as referred to in the Purpose, is not central to what this ordinance is about and should be removed. The rest of the Board agreed to only list “seniors” and remove “handicapped/disabled persons”. 

Many of the other segments of the ordinance were altered to remove redundant phrasing which is covered under general housing ordinances. Town Planner Ward will check with colleagues on density regulations and report back to the Board so that it can be written in the ordinance. (Justin Barriault arrived to the meeting at 7:50). Johnny Van Tassel asked if the Board needs to decide how many units per acre could be sustained by a septic system, and Justin Barriault noted that regulations are already in place that mandate how large of a septic system a unit must have. Town Planner Ward stated that the septic system would be subject to approval by DES so it’s not an issue that needs to be mentioned in the senior housing ordinance. 
Dick Gardner mentioned that Sanbornton residents seeking building permits are not aware that they need to comply with certain building codes. Town Planner Ward stated that anyone coming into his office seeking a building permit is advised to have floor plan, smoke alarms, etc. reviewed by the fire chief. Evelyn Auger does not think the law pertaining to State of NH Building Codes and Life Safety Codes (noted in the senior housing ordinance) is actually in place as a hearing has not yet been held regarding it. Dick Gardner mentioned that he will be interested in hearing Bernie Waugh speak about this issue at the next business meeting in two weeks to see what the law actually states. 
The section of the ordinance regarding the actual design of a senior housing development was altered so that it does not stipulate the exact design of the buildings and parking areas, other than to say it must provide sufficient space and promotes the rural character of the town. Town Planner Ward will check in the zoning ordinance and site plan review regulations to see what the standard is for parking space needs.
Town Planner Ward was tasked with checking density provisions in the zoning regulations of other rural towns in the region as well as checking the parking requirements in Sanbornton’s land use regulations. 

The remaining sections of the senior housing section of the zoning ordinance will be worked on in a later meeting.

c. Update re proposed commercial gravel pit operation on Johnson Road, 20 acre parcel, property identified as Tax Map 15 Lot 58
Town Planner Ward gave an update on the application from Bull Fish Investments to establish a gravel pit on Johnson Road. The application for a special exception for the project was recently voted down by the ZBA, but Town Planner Ward expects a new application from Bull Fish within 60 days. On August 25th DES issued an Alteration of Terrain permit to Bull Fish. The ZBA has sent a letter to Bull Fish indicating that they need road condition, traffic, noise, and environmental impact studies completed by a consulting civil engineer.
The initial application by Bull Fish stated that the proposed pit would operate for 8 years, 6 days a week, with an estimated 28 tri-axle dump truck loads in and out of Johnson Road per day during that time. Town Planner Ward did a drive-by with Steven Keach, Principle Engineer of Keach-Nordstrom Associates, of the site on Johnson Road. Keach noted his concern with the existing condition of the road and stated that there would be little left of the road given the proposed wear and tear from the dump trucks. Paving may be required of Bull Fish before the 8 year term and at the end.
If the next application for special exception is approved by the ZBA, noted Town Planner Ward, it may have special conditions attached. It would then come to the Planning Board for site plan review.

5. Old Business

a. Update report re SEDAC – Town Planner Ward gave a brief overview on a presentation by Sarah Smith from the UNH Cooperative Extension, in which Smith talked about forest-based commerce as a driver for economic development. The total economic value of agriculture of NH is about $500 million a year, but the forest products industry brings in $1.4 billion per year. She noted that this could be a major economic component to the development of Sanbornton. Bob will have the minutes of this presentation next week.
b. Update re Town Building Space Needs Study Committee (Johnny Van Tassel) – No update on this yet
c. Continued discussion and final decision re SPB FY 2017 budget - Both Chairman and Vice Chairman of the SPB and ZBA met with the Select Board the previous week about the proposed FY17 budget, as well as the Town Planner’s job description. Town Planner Ward shared a draft with the SPB and went over each line item which includes the 32-hour Town Planner salary. Dick Gardner stated that “program precedes budget” and thinks that the SPB should submit a cover letter along with the budget explaining the reasoning for the increase and additional items in the budget. The rest of the SPB agreed. 
Meeting Adjourned, Evelyn Auger made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:20 p.m. Don Bormes seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 
Next Meeting is scheduled for Thursday, September 17, 2015 @ 7:00 p.m. to be held at the Sanbornton Town Offices.

Respectfully submitted,

Audry Barriault, Planning Board Secretary/Clerk









